ENVIRONMENTAL SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
16th September, 2002

Meeting commenced:
1.30 p.m.
"
ended:
5.12 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Lightup - in the Chair

Councillors Cullen, Eglin, A.K. Holt, Judge, Payne, B.P. Murphy, Salmon and Smyth
The following Members also attended at the invitation of the Chairman with regard to the items detailed in the Minutes respectively indicated: Councillor Warner - Minutes 36, 37, 38, 39 and 40 and Councillors Hunt and Lancaster - Minutes 41, 42 and 43

32.
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE


An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Broughton.

33.
COMPREHENSIVE PERFORMANCE ASSESSORS
The Chairman welcomed Mr. Crisp and Mr. Stonebridge who were part of the team carrying out a Comprehensive Performance Assessment of the City Council to the  meeting of the Environmental Scrutiny Committee.

34.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meeting held on 15th July, 2002, were signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

35.
ENVIRONMENTAL SCRUTINY WORKPLAN
Ms. Karen Lucas submitted (a) an updated workplan for the Environmental Scrutiny Committee which contained details of forthcoming reports to be considered at future meetings, (b) the City Council's Forward Plan of Key Decisions which were proposed to be made during the four month period commencing on 2nd September, 2002, and (c) an action sheet arising from the meeting of the Committee held on 15th July, 2002.

RESOLVED:
THAT the workplan, Forward Plan and action sheet be noted.

36.
PERFORMANCE INDICATORS: RESULTS FROM THE FIRST QUARTER, 2002/03
The Director of Development Services submitted a report containing details of the interim progress regarding the nationally set Best Value Performance Indicators and key Local Performance Indicators for the first quarter of the year 2002/2003.

Reference was made to (a) the percentage of major planning applications determined within 13 weeks as staff shortages had contributed  to performance being below target, (b) the need to improve the percentage of minor planning applications determined within 8 weeks, (c) concerns expressed with regard to the number of planning applications delegated to officers which had recently been increased to 90% as there was a need to ensure that this new indicator did not affect the satisfactory levels of the service, (d) whether applications for conservation area consent and listed building consent were included within those planning applications which would be delegated to officers and (e) the need for a progress report on the percentage of street lights not working as planned.

Mr. P. Mallinder reported that (i) although it could not be guaranteed that staff shortages could not cause difficulties in the future, a new computer system was being installed which would assist the process by pre-scanning planning applications and it was hoped that this equipment would be fully operational by the end of 2002, (ii) it was proposed that once the new system was fully operational all staff would be provided with adequate training, (iii) a report was currently being prepared which would contain details of proposals relating to the 90% of planning applications being delegated to officers, (iv) the findings of the recent Best Value Review had produced encouraging responses, but, there would be a need to continue to consult with interested parties to identify whether the new performance indicator relating to delegated planning applications would affect the satisfactory levels of the service.

The Chairman indicated that, in relation to those performance indicators which were reported annually, it might be useful for a six monthly progress report to be submitted at the Scrutiny Committee to enable the services to be monitored more effectively.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the results of the performance indicators for the first quarter, 2002/2003, be noted.



(2) THAT the report on proposals to initiate the new performance indicator, in which 90% of all planning applications would be delegated, be submitted at a future meeting of this Committee; and that Mr. Mallinder investigate the routing and proposed timetable for submission of that report.



(3) THAT Mr. Mallinder investigate whether it was proposed that applications for conservation area consent and listed building consent be included as part of the delegated planning applications.



(4) THAT a report relating to the percentage of street lamps, not working as planned, be submitted at the next meeting of the Committee.



(5) THAT, where possible, a six monthly report containing details of the progress of the nationally set Best Value Performance Indicators and key Local Performance Indicators, which were currently reported annually, be submitted at future meetings of the Committee.

37.
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES DIRECTORATE REVIEW OF 2001/2002 SERVICE PLAN
The Director of Development Services submitted a report containing details of the performance relating to the service objectives detailed in the Development Services Directorate's Service Plan, 2001/2002.

Mr. P. Mallinder reported on those objectives which had not been achieved, with specific reference to -

· ensuring merely 0.78% of the Council's 27,000 street lights were not working at any one time;

· ensuring 90% of dangerous roads and footways were repaired within 24 hours;

· seeking to reduce the cost of claims as a percentage of the highway works budget to below 16%.

(Councillor Barry Warner indicated that there had been a recent change in policy with regard to repairs to footpaths as new material had now been introduced.)

· achieving a cost of highway maintenance per 100 kilometres travelled by a vehicle on principal road to 40p;

(Councillor Liz Payne expressed concern with regard to the underspend on highway maintenance, and it was reported that this had been due to a delay in two schemes which had been proposed to be completed during the year.)

· ensuring at least 65% of estimates at "commit to construct" stage were within 10% of the accepted tender;

· ensuring that the UDP and Local Transport Plan objectives were in place by July, 2001;

· completing the Urban Open Space Strategy;

· agreeing a strategy for the continued regeneration of Lower Broughton;

· agreeing a strategy and action plan for the regeneration of the Liverpool Road area in Eccles;

· revising the out of hours standby arrangements in Building Control;

· achieving the targets set out in the Local Agenda 21 Strategy; and  


(Concerns were expressed with regard to why achieving the targets set out in the Local Agenda 21 Strategy was no longer considered a priority and Mr. Mallinder 

reported that this had been due to the high level of demand on the Development Planning Section.)

· seeking ways to improve on the percentage of posts filled by women, in the top three staffing tiers, from the current 0%.  

(Councillor Audrey Judge expressed concern that women were not encouraged to apply for posts within the top three tiers of the City Council.

The Chairman indicated that there was a need to consider how service plans were
 monitored to ensure that the method used was the most effective.)

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the Development Services Directorate's Review of the 2001/2002 Service Plan be noted.




(2) THAT the Director of Development Services be requested to submit a report containing details of how decisions were made, in relation to the priority of service plan objectives, with specific reference to the Local Agenda 21 Strategy.




(3) THAT an update report on 'streetlighting not working' be submitted at the October meeting of the Committee.




(4) THAT the monitoring of service plans be reviewed to consider whether a more effective method can be introduced.




(5) THAT the Director of Development Services provide Councillor Eglin with an update report on the unsafe properties on Liverpool Road.

38.
PROPERTY PERFORMANCE LOCAL PERFORMANCE INDICATORS
The Director of Development Services submitted a report containing details of the performance in relation to the following three local performance indicators, as such information had not been available for consideration at the meeting of the Committee held in July, 2002:-

· Excellence in Facilities Management.

· Accommodation Costs per Square Metre.

· Accommodation Costs per Employee.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.

39.
EDUCATION AND LEISURE DIRECTORATE RELOCATION TO


MINERVA HOUSE - REVIEW

The Director of Development Services submitted a report containing details of a review of the move to Minerva House which identified outcomes and key points that would assist in arranging future moves.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.




(2) THAT the Director of Development Services be requested to submit a report in March/April 2003 containing costings of the move to Minerva House.

40.
FINANCIAL INCENTIVES FOR THE USE OF PROPERTY
The Director of Development Services and the Director of Corporate Services submitted a joint report containing details of proposals which had been considered for the introduction of financial incentives as a method of achieving more efficient and effective use of property.  

It was reported that the introduction of financial incentives was considered to be inappropriate at present, in view of the Council's current budget situation, in respect of the establishment of corporately imposed budget saving targets and the use of office space standards to reduce the amount of office accommodation held by the Council.

Reference was made to the need for any savings identified to be returned to the appropriate Directorate's budget.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT a scheme of financial incentives be not introduced at present; and that this decision be reviewed in six months.




(2) THAT the Director of Corporate Services be requested to attend a future meeting of the Scrutiny Committee to report on the concerns expressed in relation to savings identified not being returned to the appropriate Directorate's budget.

41.
PART 1 SERVICE PLAN 2001/2002 - REVIEW OF THE KEY OBJECTIVES
The Director of Environmental Services submitted a report containing details of the Directorate's performance against the key objectives contained in Part 1 of the Service Plan, 2001/2002.

Reference was made to (a) the City Council's successful bid for 50% of the City's recycling, (b) the successful work carried out by Salford Pride and the need for more publicity, (c) public health (Pest Control/Drainage/Nuisances) and whether it was possible to identify the number of rats in the City and whether this increase had affected the health risks in the area, (d) the need to liaise with businesses to ensure that they used recycled material when packaging their products, (e) as to whether as part of the winter measures, side roads would be gritted, and (f) the collection of grass cuttings.

Mr. D. Tinker reported that in relation to (i) sewer bating, negotiations were ongoing with United Utilities, but that, in most circumstances, they indicated that the responsibility was Salford City Council's and (ii) the collection of grass cuttings, this service was currently being reviewed. 

Mr. D. Robinson reported that, in relation to the gritting of side roads, the main priority was to ensure that the major bus routes remained open during severe weather conditions, therefore, the gritting of side roads could not be guaranteed.

The Chairman indicated that there was a need to consider how service plans were monitored to ensure that the method used was most effective.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the Directorate's performance against key objectives contained in the Part 1 Service Plan, 2001/2002, be noted.




(2) THAT, in relation to the number of rats in the City and the associated health risks, Mr. Tinker investigate whether accurate information could be obtained; and that a report be submitted at the next meeting of the Scrutiny Committee.




(3) THAT Mr. Tinker inform United Utilities of the concerns raised relating to sewer baiting and the effects on health. 




(4) THAT a report be submitted at the next meeting of the Committee containing details of the position statement between the City Council and United Utilities.

42.
BEREAVEMENT SERVICES - GRAVE ORNAMENTATION SCHEME
The Director of Environmental Services submitted a report containing details of the Grave Ornamentation Scheme.

Mr. M. Reeves reported that a significant consultation exercise had been undertaken with regards to this service and the Lead Member, the Directorate's Management Team and the Bereavement Services Manager were continuing to consider any representations received.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.

43.
GREEN MAINTENANCE IN SALFORD
Mr. D. Robinson gave a presentation of the Review of the Scrutiny Commission on the Green Maintenance Service in Salford, the main points of which were as follows:-

· Scrutiny Commission set up between 1999-2000.

· Main objectives.

· Report produced containing 18 recommendations.

*
Issues to be considered as part of Best Value Review which would commence on 1st January, 2003.

*
Review of Arboriculture.

*
Audit of current practices as part of the Green Directory.

*
Green Budget.

*
Improved co-ordination between Council Directorates.

*
The provision of improved lighting and security within parks.

*
Introduction of 'Dog Fouling of Land Act'.

*
Investigate ways to provide green maintenance support services for elderly and disabled.

*
Enhance the 'Gateways to the City'.

*
Improve co-ordination between street cleansing and ground maintenance.

*
Encourage external funding/partnerships.

*
Ensure that links are made with Parks and Leisure land to regeneration initiatives.

*
More youth/community involvement to increase civic pride.

*
Investigate ways to recycle grounds maintenance waste.

*
Introduce 'Friends of the Park' Group.

*
Continue to work with Community Committees.

*
Improve education awareness.

*
Promote greater use of parks and green spaces.

· 2003 - Year of Change.


RESOLVED:
THAT Mr. Robinson be thanked for an informative presentation.

44.
HOUSING DIRECTORATE - SALFORD NORTH REPAIRS PILOT SCHEME
The Director of Personnel and Performance reported that, due to the recent housing inspection, it had been requested that the item relating to the Salford North Repairs Pilot Scheme be deferred for consideration until the meeting of the Scrutiny Committee to be held in October, 2002.

RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.

45.
REALITY CHECKS
Ms. Karen Lucas reported that, in relation to the proposed reality checks, there had been a delay in obtaining the free cameras, but that, it was envisaged that they would be available on 18th September, 2002.


RESOLVED:
THAT the information be noted.
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